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CHAIR JOHNSON: . . . (gavel) . . . The Parks and Economic Development Committee meeting of
September 14, 2006 will come to order. We have in attendance this afternoon Vice-Chair of the
Committee, Charmaine Tavares. We have Member Danny Mateo, and Member Michelle Anderson
should be joining us shortly. And Robert Carroll is excused for this meeting. We have from the
Administration joining us Mr. John Buck, Deputy Parks Director; Mr. Pat Matsui with Parks Planning;
from Corporation Counsel we have Mr. J. D. Kim. We also have Ms. Shelley Espeleta and Ms. Pauline
Martins. And in the audience, we have Ms. Lynn Araki-Regan who is the Director [sic} of Economic
Development.
We do have two items on this afternoon's agenda that is Parks and Economic Development 19, which is
a request for waiver of park dedication requirements for the Kili Nahe Subdivision in Napili. And we
also have Parks and Economic Development 23, which is our lao Theater Report.
Members, at this point in time, I would open up public testimony. Are there any individuals who are
present in the audience who wish to give public testimony on any agenda item at this time? Seeing
none, I have no individuals signed up to testify. I am going to keep public testimony open for just a
little bit while longer.

PED-19

REQUEST FOR WAIVER OF PARK DEDICATION REQUIREMENTS FOR THE KILl
NAHE SUBDIVISION (NAPILI) (c.e. No. 05-327)

CHAIR JOHNSON: So, Members, at this point, we will take up our first item which is PED-19, and that is the
request for the waiver of the park dedication requirements for the Kili Nahe Subdivision. For those
Members who were able to make the site inspection, which we had at our last meeting, I think you are
familiar with what the actual site looks like. This is the result of County Communication No. 05-327,
from the Director of Parks and Recreation, transmitting a proposed resolution to approve the waiver of
requirements to provide comfort stations and parking for privately owned and maintained park in the
Kili Nahe Subdivision in Napili. And it's comprised of approximately 5,706 sq. ft. at the intersection of
Lower Honoapiilani Road and Napilihau. So, at this point, I will open up the floor for comments from
Mr. Buck or would you, Mr. Matsui?
MR. BUCK: Thank you, Madam Chair. I will refer the comments and questions and answers to Mr. Pat
Matsui, Chief of Planning and Development for our Department. He is more up on this project. And
unfortunately, I wasn't able to be with you guys on the site visits so I'll turn it over to Pat.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Mr. Buck.
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MR. MATSUI: Madam Chair, the proposed resolution is to waiver the requirement for restroom and parking
for the Kili Nahe Subdivision, which is a nine-lot subdivision. Their park requirements is nine lots
minus three so that's six times 500 sq. ft., so it's 3,000 sq. ft. And they're dedicating a 5,706 sq. ft.
landscaped lot which also functions as an underground drainage system.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And in ... I believe that at the site inspection you had mentioned that this was prior I
guess the agreement to accept the parcel as opposed to accepting a park assessment fee which of late the
Department has been doing that this decision came about during the previous Parks Administration, is
that correct?
MR. MATSUI: Yeah, t was some time earlier. It was sometime in that transition period when the developer
had first approached the County. And at that time, we weren't aware of the interpretation of that
drainage areas were required by law and, therefore, not acceptable as a park dedication. So, at that time,
we spoke to the developer about putting all of the drainage underground so that there's nothing on the
surface. And they had agreed and they spent a substantial amount of money putting it underground. So,
if there's any kind of storm right now you won't see the water at all.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Members, are there any questions ofMr. Matsui? I do intend to ask Mr. Kim for
some type of an update as to the issue of whether or not drainage areas can be utilized for this purpose.
Mr. Kim, are you prepared at this point in time to just address that issue in the Code?
MR. KIM: Currently, Madam Chair, we are in litigation regarding the interpretation of that portion of the
ordinance. And so I'm not going to comment on that issue at this point.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And Members, if you're unclear about ... there is a part of the County Code and
I'm ... the chapter you would have to tell me, Mr. Kim. But basically, it's stipulation in the County
Code that whenever a particular parcel is required for use whether it's for drainage or some other
requirement as a part of the project, it cannot double for use as park dedication. That's ... and that is
the subject, I believe, of this litigation.
MR. KIM: Excuse me, Madam Chair. I believe it deals with getting future park credits for privately owned and
privately maintained parks.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh.
MR. KIM: And that's what we've ... we're in litigation about. In this case, with this privately owned and
privately maintained park the Department did not give any future credits. I believe the Parks
Department and the County is in litigation over another development where they wanted or demanded
the future park credits. So that was appealed and it's currently on appeal. So but in this case, I was
informed that the developers of Kili N ahe did not receive any future park credits.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. But also there is a section of the County Code that says, and I don't have it in front
of me, but anyway that was where my concern was lying is that when something is required.
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MR. KIM: Oh, I'm sorry. I may have misled you. It is under Subsection E of Maui County Code 18.16.320
with respect to a subdivider shall receive a credit of 100 percent of the area of privately owned and
privately maintained parks and playgrounds whether open to the public or not. If the Director of Parks
and Recreation determines that the park or playground fulfills the condition as set forth below. And one
is setbacks and other areas required by law shall not be included in the computation of their credit.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, that's the same section.
MR. KIM: Okay.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I'm just stating it in what my understanding of the terms are. Members, do you have
questions? Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman. So, Mr. Kim, the ongoing litigation then has in no way
will impact a decision that this Committee will make in terms of the waiver?
MR. KIM: I believe not because this . . . in this case the subdivider did not ask for and did not receive any
future park credits.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Thank you.
MR. KIM: 'Cause I think Mr. Matsui said 3,000 sq. ft. was their assessment and they gave a park of 5,000 plus.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, I know those numbers and we did go on a site visit. And I think for me
I think actually seeing the site it might be, you know, they're giving more square footage but the park
itself if you're looking at a passive park perhaps. If you're looking at an active park, I don't think so.
Not when you've got that big drainage component right in the middle of the property, when you've got a
park that is totally exposed to a busy intersection, not when you got a park that does not have the
parking available, not when you have a park that there really is no entrance to it so the square footage
might be more. Usability of that little piece, that is what I would question. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah, thank you, Madam Chair. We were on that site visit and actually, you know
park dedication areas are for active and passive park use, not just active use. And I think that when the .
. . whatever the drainage thing, the for . . . we used to argue about was that when there were drainage
swales and big drainage basins that were trying to be double counted for drainage as well as for park that
we raised some issues about whether or not they were useable. In this particular instance, I really do
feel that what they have there is quite actually a beautiful place. The drainage is underground. You
can't see it. Whatever rainfall does come through there would be just what is accumulated just from that
park space or that space there and that should be handled very easily by what devices they have there. I
think it's a ... because of its location it makes a nice entry area into the Napili area on that street instead

-4-

PARKS AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

September 14, 2006

of just having houses and stonewalls lining the streets and sidewalks around there you have this sort of
an oasis in the middle of all that crowdedness in there. So I see it as a place that can be utilized by
people who are walking because the access, you know, there is a sidewalk that goes right around it
because it's on that corner. And it's not that far for, you know, the lots that are serving this area to just
walk a little out to the street and go down to the little park. I understand that I think the owners are
considering putting in a couple of benches so that people are jogging or walking it's a place for them
perhaps to rest. So, I don't see a problem with this at all. And I do not see a problem with granting the
waiver for the parking lot and the restrooms at this time or for this particular project. So I really see it as
an amenity for that entire area, not just for this particular subdivision. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: My concern at this point was, I guess, the area could not be used. Correct me if I'm
wrong, Mr. Kim. When you build a drainage area, can you build structures over the top of a drainage
area?
MR. KIM: With respect to specific type of structures?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Let's say they had to put up like a smalllua, some small little ...
MR. KIM: Wait, wait, I don't think the Parks Department would appreciate that - something that close to a
drainage area. I believe the Parks Department's philosophy is not to ... try not to get into areas where
there could be water flowing as part of the process; it's too dangerous. And that's our concern.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And based on your comment, then if people are going into that area where water is
flowing because that really is a serious drainage area. In fact, that was the subject of a big contention for
the people at Alaeloa when the Public Works Department actually went underground and increased the
size of the drainage that actually went in right at that corner. It's a huge flooding area. So, I mean, if
it's not suitable for let's say having any kind of a structure there, porta potty or anything else that people
could use and it's not accessible from within the subdivision, how is it going to be safe to be used as a
park if your concern is drainage? Mr. Matsui.
MR. MATSUI: Madam Chair, you know, I think it depends on what you're putting in the park. If you're
talking about portable potty it depends where you're located. If it' s not located over the drain lines, you
know, that could handle it. The applicant's engineer is in the audience. Maybe he could shed more light
on this question.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, if there's no objection, do you want to hear from the applicant's engineer? No.
Okay. Thank you. The other question would be, Mr. Matsui, I think staff did check on the total amount
if, let's say the . . . at this point the Parks Director has the authority to make the decision. At the time
when this subdivision was approved, was this still where it was the developer's choice or was it the
Parks Department's choice?
MR. MATSUI: I believe it was the Parks Department's choice at that time.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And what would be the amount of money that would have been paid for the park
dedication?
MR. MATSUI: Initially, they came in prior to February '04. So they were under the old where it was the
assessed evaluation and it came out to twenty-one thousand some odd dollars. But in the end, by the
time they got around and gotten all their approvals, I think they changed their ... Initially it started with
ten lots and now it became nine lots and they had to put in all those drainage improvements. They came
under the existing ordinance. So it went up to $81,000.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, so I guess what I'm trying to understand would be with the philosophy of the Parks
Department currently being that you want to have improvements and particularly for the Napili Park, for
the other regional park, I guess I'm looking at the wisdom of accepting something that basically was to
fulfill a drainage requirement anyway because they had to provide for that drainage.
MR. MATSUI: The part they did not have to provide was putting it underground. We had insisted that in order
for us to accept it as a park, they would have to put all of the water underground. You know, they could
have at that time paid us the $21,000 cash and instead of putting the park there dug a big hole and fenced
it and they would have met the requirements for drainage and also we would also have $21,000 cash for
our park. But it ended up what we're looking at now, which is 5,700 sq. ft. landscaped park with the
underground drainage system.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Members, I have personally and because we all have different opinions, my feeling
is that I have no problem with the parking. My problem is with the fact that the pocket park is not
accessible from within the subdivision. It is along the street. And if people are going to be stopping
there if they're walking because the lower road is very well traveled, my thought would be that, at the
very least, they should put in some type of a facility similar to what we looked at, I think it was almost
the same square footage along the North-South Collector Road we had some desire to have some facility
where people who are either walking or biking or taking their kids out for a stroll would be able to get
into that area. And at least have access to some kind of a restroom. It is not also ADA accessible,
which also concerns me because the slope from within the subdivision was very, very steep. So those
are my concerns as Chair. I don't know if you share in that and thank you for your attendance, Ms.
Anderson. The difficulty that I have with this particular park is that it's not a typical park like you
would see in a pocket park. There are some parks farther down the road where they're open to the
general public. They're maybe a little bit larger. They do have some fencing. I don't know whether or
not all of them have restroom facilities. But that's basically my concern as Chair, and so I would like to,
if we're going to accept this as park, I would like to see at least some type of facility put in so that at
least it would be available to anyone that comes walking in that area because there are no, other than the
park, that is, I guess, Napili Park, there's really nothing in that area where people can, you know, where
they're walking where they can go in and rest and have a little park area. So, Member Anderson, are
you up to speed on this at this point? Do you have any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, did you ... I'm sorry I was late, Madam Chair, I got tied up. Did
you get a response to your letter of September 6th ?
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CHAIR JOHNSON: I believe that Mr. Kim addressed that issue at the very beginning of the meeting and
basically he said that because it was in current litigation he wasn't prepared to answer me in writing
because there was ongoing litigation not with this particular project but with a similar situation. And
Mr. Kim, if you could just briefly explain again.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: My concern, Madam Chair, is ... urn ... the request as to whether or not
land doubling as the drainage basin would qualify for park credits pursuant to 18.16.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. Kim, can you just give her the same response that you gave us originally?
MR. KIM: Currently, we're under litigation regarding this ordinance and how it's interpreted with respect to
privately owned, privately maintained parks where the developer wants credit for setbacks in other areas
required by law shall not be included in the computation of the credit under part E ofMaui County Code
18.16.320. In this case with Kili Nahe, I understand that the developer had not requested nor is seeking
any future credits.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: The question is though not about credits but whether or not it's obviously
the Department has accepted this section of property for a park. But urn ... and I also was not able to
do the site inspection, Madam Chair, so I'm just basing my comments on your letter which leads me to
believe that this parcel for the park is also a drainage basin.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It's not correct?
MR. KIM: The drainage basin, as I understand it, was placed under the park. It was built over. So the water
from the subdivision drains under what the green landscaped area.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, then it's still a drainage basin if that's where the drainage is going.
MR. KIM: I don't know if it collects water. I think the water is collected under ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Underneath.
MR. KIM: And so what's on the grass that would be, I mean, that would wash away if it was like a retention
basin. As I understand, the water goes under, underground from the subdivision. But I don't know the
engineering aspects of that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You haven't seen ... and no one has seen the drainage plans for this?
MR. KIM: Well ...
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Has the Park looked at the drainage plans?
MR. KIM: The Department has.
MR. MATSUI: It's perforated pipes. I think there's three or four lengths of it. It's pretty big.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Perforated pipes?
MR. MATSUI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So that anybody who wants to use open space or park area for drainage, if
they put perforated pipes to allow the drainage to seep underground, then according to your acceptance
of this that's appropriate. Is that correct?
MR. MATSUI: Well, at that time when we made the agreement with the developer we weren't aware of the
issue of areas required by law, you know, that we could not accept areas required by law.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Areas required by law, could you clarify what you mean by that?
MR. MATSUI: I'm just quoting what the ordinance says.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Ms. Anderson, the engineer has provided you with a copy as to what the area looks like.
And just prior to you coming in my concern principally is that there's no accessibility from within the
subdivision to the park.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I heard that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: So ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I concur with your comments, Madam Chair. I'm just concerned about
the drainage situation. And urn ... you know, because I am aware of the litigation, if you want to call it
litigation. It's an appeal to the Board of Variances regarding somebody who wants to use drainageway
for parks space and open space, and actually, in compliance with the community plan. So, I mean, if it' s
okay for these folks to do it, I don't know why it's not okay for somebody else to do it if they have the
appropriate drainage facilities inserted into the land.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Well, the question here that's facing us today is not whether or not we want park money
because that's not our decision. It's basically are we willing to waive the parking requirements and the
requirement to actually construct or to provide some kind of restroom or amenity that would be
available.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, I understand that.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: That's the only thing that, you know, we're talking about. My personal feeling, Members,
is I'm willing to look at the parking because I don't think the parking is, you know, there is parking in
the area. Where I have a problem is because there is no handicapped access. There is no access from
within the subdivision. I would say that there should be some type of facility. Member Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Then if the Lahaina Land Investors, Inc. at
this point would take a look at accessibility and providing that access down to the park, would that make
the Chair ready to move this out of Committee?
CHAIR JOHNSON: I believe that if there is accessibility and it's handicapped and there is not a steep slope
that any individual, and I know that Member Carroll who is not here today, would have had to go all the
way around. I think it's just an awkward access. I would leave it up to the Members. That certainly
would go a long way towards at least identifying the purpose of a neighborhood park or a pocket park.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. And so the question would be for Mr. Matsui with Parks - had in fact
discussion taken place regarding accessibility from the upper part of the park coming down or from an
entrance from the subdivision itself?
MR. MATSUI: Urn, you know, we looked at it that the park was accessible through a public sidewalk. Not
necessarily directly from the subdivision but, you know, you can get there from the subdivision through
the sidewalks that connects the subdivision and the streets.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So, Madam Chair, then because the Parks is indicating that
accessibility is made available through the street part of it, the main corridor, the Chair's preference
would be then to have an access ability through the upper part of the park? Is that where ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: Well, if there's ... basically, Member Mateo, if there's no ... and this again, I'm just one
of the four-Member Committee. My basic feeling would be that if it is principally an area that would be
utilized unlikely by the area residents or the people that live within that subdivision, I can't see them
sitting in front of a busy street intersection because there's no view and it's not very quiet. And it's kind
of in a warm little area because there's not much of a breeze that comes through there. One of the
concerns I would have then is, if people are walking you're looking at foot traffic and you're looking at
this as an amenity that would serve as a parks space for either walkers, bikers, hikers, moms, somebody
that just wants a little respite. Ordinarily when we provide those kinds of respite areas they have some
kind of a restroom or even if it was some kind of a handicapped double-wide porta potty or I know that
they have these self-contained units that really are not that unattractive, and having something there that
the general public could use if it' s to be used as a pocket park.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair, then it is not just the accessibility then. It is the need for a
comfort station.
CHAIR JOHNSON: If there's no accessibility from within the subdivision, then I would view this as a public
amenity. Something that is unlikely to be used by the area, by the residents that are living within the
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subdivision. So that's just my interpretation because I can't envision, Members, of the subdivision
unless there is some direct access from within the subdivision going walking all the way around it and
going there and sitting on a busy street corner.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So, Madam Chair, would it be appropriate then to ask the investors, Lahaina
Land Investors to come down and we can ask them once point blank, are they or have they considered
this access from the top to the park so we can move this to the full committee, to the full Council?
CHAIR JOHNSON:
Anderson?

I have no problem with that.

.. . (end of tape, start IE @ 2:07p.m.). ..

Member

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Before we do that, I have a few questions, Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: First of all, this is somewhere in the neighborhood of 5,000 sq. ft. Is that
correct - 5,700 sq. ft.? And that would be how much of an acre? A quarter?
MR. MATSUI: Probably one-eighth.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: One-eighth of an acre?
MR. MATSUI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And what is the full in land, what would be the full park assessment
amount required for this subdivision?
MR. MATSUI: In land, it would have been 3,000 sq. ft. but they're giving us 5,700 sq. ft. lot. In money,
initially when they started it was $21,000 but because of some changes and circumstances they ended up
coming under the new ordinance, so that came up to $81,000 roughly.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So either or?
MR. MATSUI: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Either the 3,000 sq. ft. ofland or $81,000?
MR. MATSUI: Right. But initially when we had met with the developer and agreed to this dedication and the
requirements of putting it underground, their requirement was 21,000 plus.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Originally.
MR. MATSUI: Originally.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And now it's 81.
MR. MATSUI: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, you know, I have a hard time seeing this as a park at all. I mean, to
me, it's just a ... I don't know if you folks have pictures because they're not in the binders and I've got
some from the staff. I'll pass it. You've seen them?
CHAIR JOHNSON: We had done the site inspection.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right. I mean, there's seven manhole covers on this little one-eighth of
an acre. Children could not run and play on this. I don't see what the point is or how you could even
call it a park. To me, it's a drainage basin that's being passed off as a park.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, if we could have the developer-COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I think we could do better than that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: --if we could have the developer come down I would like to ask him also whether they
would be willing to put in some kind of an amenity. If it' s going to be something where people will stop
and use it as a rest area, then I would like to know if they're willing to put in some type of a restroom.
MR. JOHNSTON: I'm Bob Johnston representing Lahaina Land Investors. I heard the discussion and if I
could just comment briefly. As we went through this process a number of years ago, we met with the
County officials and went to considerable expense to create an open park area and by putting the
drainage underground. And I think that there are some diagrams showing what we . . . what was
involved with that process and with the hope that part of it would be rewarded with it being able to claim
some of the land above that we created as a park. We think it is a good amenity for the area. It is a busy
intersection and instead of creating either a large hole with a fence around it or designing it in such a
way that homes are other kinds of structures would be built there, we chose to go the much more
expensive route of putting the drainage system underground. As far as providing access to this site, you
know, the nine-lot area is relatively small. It's 2Yz acres in its entirety. And there is ample access
including handicap wheel chair access from the sidewalks bordering both Napilihau and the lower road
there. Adding a restroom, you know, I'm not sure is really a feasible idea there and I'm not sure how
much ... I guess, personally, I think that we have a beautiful open green landscaped area and to take
that small area and construct a facility, I just don't think is appropriate at all. Personally that's my
opinion, obviously.
CHAIR JOHNSON: May I ask you, if it cost you $250,000 to do the underground drainage that you did, why
would you have chosen to spend $250,000 as opposed to paying park assessment of$21,000?
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MR. JOHNSTON: Well, I suppose from a purely economic point of view it wasn't the right decision. But we
were, we had a small subdivision and we were trying to create an aesthetically pleasing environment.
And . . . not only for the residents for the future homeowners in that particular subdivision but for
everybody in that area. And when we presented that to the Planning Commission during the SMA
process I think that they were very pleased with the investment they were planning on making, and one
of the commissioners even commented that they commended us for our efforts. So, you know,
economically, from a pure economic point of view, you're absolute right. But we were trying to create
an environment that would fit in nicely in the neighborhood, create some open space and would
ultimately be a benefit to everybody in the area.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And your underground drainage, where does that connect to the lines for the County that
drain over to Alaeloa?
MR. JOHNSTON: There was a free flowing going through this site into the Alaeloa area. And by virtue of this
system, we were able to actually control some of the problems that Alaeloa had because it was basically
unrestricted before. And so not only do we provide drainage for the onsite that was created by the
subdivision itself but there was a great deal of effort put in to try to control the storm drainage going into
the Alaeloa area. And these perforated pipes are actually pretty considerable in size and there's three or
four of them that are underground. So ultimately in the long term the Alaeloa and all the other
surrounding neighbors benefited greatly from this retention system above and beyond just the
subdivision itself.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Because I know that was the big concern before with all the residents being
concerned that the pipe that actually ran under the road was increased substantially in size so the flow
was increased to where their drainage, I guess would be their little ditch, could not handle the overflow.
But what I also want to find out is with regard to the maintenance of that area because you have, as was
pointed out by Member Anderson, all of those manhole covers, if you will, the drainage will naturally
flow into that area from not only your subdivision but possibly I guess from above. What will you be
doing to maintain that area so that like all those pipes that are put underground they eventually build up
sediment so they no longer function in that capacity. What is your maintenance plan for that?
MR. JOHNSTON: Well, we do have a maintenance plan which was provided by our engineer. And I think the
time ... the manholes were put in place not to accept the surface drainage that might come in from the
park area but actually to provide access to these pipes so that at some point in the future if they needed
to be cleaned out or pumped out, there would be adequate access. And I think there may be some kind
of misconception that the park and these manholes act as a collection area. They're really not. They're
just access to the pipes. They are underground collection drainage pipes throughout the subdivision that
actually run the drainage and direct the drainage to the basin underneath. The only water or storm
drainage that's going to collect on the park area is only that which falls on the park area. None of the
drainage is directed to the above surface areas. It's all directed subsurface. And as far as Alaeloa and
the down stream drainage, I'm not exactly sure what the County did to improve the drainage in that
particular area crossing over. But what happened by virtue of our drainage system is that we basically
dug a very large hole, placed these pipes in it and as it fills up with whatever storm volume is the
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perforation ultimately allows it to drain out. If there's a huge storm and neither is designed for the 50year storms. If there's a 100-year storm, then it would up and overflow into the main system that goes
through Alaeloa. But most storms, up to a 50-year storm, would actually stay within the basin and very
little of that would run down stream to Alaeloa.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, thank you. Members, other questions? No other questions.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I have a comment, but not a question.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I thank you very much for your information. Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, you know, ifhe spent $250,000 on a drainage system is because he
had to because you have to contain all the runoff from your property onsite. So as they built these
homes, that increases the runoff and I just want to be clear that the primary function here is to accept the
drainage onsite of the property. The secondary use is to call it a park. Take care of the park assessment.
Frankly, I don't see it as a park. I think this is a poor excuse for a park to have seven cement and metal
manhole covers in the park pretty much negates its use as a playground for kids that want to play ball or
play catch or do anything like that because you're going to have serious injury. And to me, it invites
injury. So I can't accept it myself as a park for the County or even privately. You know, I think that we
don't have any purview over that. The County Parks Department has already accepted it and all we're
being asked to do is waive the requirements for a comfort station.
You know, I, frankly, wouldn't want to encourage people to go there because I just see it ... I wouldn't
have my child play in there with those cement obstructions in the lawn. And frankly, I'm very
disappointed that the Parks Department would even consider accepting this. You know, it's a way to
waive the requirements for him to come up with $80,000. But you know, Madam Chair, it's not that
long ago where this same Parks Department was telling us that they're not going to accept any more
pocket parks because they're hard to maintain. But yet, here it is. And its primary function as a holding
place for the drainage. And even if it's underground and not on top of ground, oh, well, that's why we
have all these obstructions in there. You know, I'd rather we had taken the money.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Anderson, you probably missed the first part which this was done under the
previous Administration, therefore, this was not the position that the current Parks Department would
have taken. I'm sure they would have preferred the money as well.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, you know, neither here nor there what Administration this is under.
It's the Parks Department.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. I agree with that. Members, because we're being asked to waive the requirement
of the parking, which I'm willing to support, I will leave it up to you. If the majority of you feel that
you do not want any other kind of amenities included that would enable the general public who may be
stopping at this area, I will abide by your wishes. I will have my comments, however. Member
Tavares.
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VICE-CHAIR T AV ARES: Madam Chair, yes, may I request a short recess to confer with our Corporation
Counsel?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Would you need five minutes?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Five.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Five minutes recess subject to the call of the Chair.
RECESS:

2:20 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:24 p.m.

CHAIR JOHNSON:
. (gavel) . . . Members, the Parks and Economic Development Committee will
reconvene. Member Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR T AV ARES : Yes, thank you for that short break. I had my question answered as to what kind of
options were going to be possible or not. And since the park has already been accepted by the
Department, there's not that turning back of the clock so to speak. And so it's either approving the
resolution as it is or amendment to the resolution. And I would ask, Madam Chair, because it seems to
be ... you know, we don't have a full Committee here and it was four out of the nine Members. And if
it doesn't pass here, basically, it dies. And somehow they're going to have to figure out how to put
parking and a restroom for this park, which, to me, doesn't seem reasonable at all.
I think also that this points to another problem that we have and that's with the parks assessment
ordinance. And if people are going to ... or developers or landowners are going to work something out
with the Parks Department, and then the Council overturns it, it needs to be done at the beginning of the
process, not at the end like we're doing now. I think it's totally unfair to anyone to go through this kind
of agony, so to speak. And, you know, there were statements made during out discussions that I get
concerned about. You know, we've had our discussions over the ten years with different policies that
the Parks Department has assumed. And the policies or what's going to happen when it's up to the
Parks Department to decide something, that comes from its Director and the Administration. It doesn't
come from the civil service people who work in the Department. So, yes, the Administration and the
appointed Director have a lot to do with what direction Parks goes into in this particular case. And if we
want to maintain better control over what happens, then we better change our Code so that it comes to
the Council first and save everyone a bunch of grief.
You know, I don't know what you intend to do. I guess you have some options also. You can defer,
discharge or call for a vote either way. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Member Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Unfortunately, I agree with Ms. Tavares .
. . . (chuckled) . .. I'm not saying that, you know, ... (chuckled) . . . she knows. But Madam Chair, it
just seems that to change the rules at the end of the game is really unfair at this point. I believe the
Lahaina Land Investors group proceeded with their plans with an understanding that this was okay and
acceptable to the County. And they, apparently, pursued with an understanding that what their plans
was, which was, in fact, viewed by the Department was appropriate. And for us, at this point, to change
the rules is not fair to the developer. So, I think this is a real good lesson for us all to be a little more
cognizant of these little pocket parks that do come up around us. And I think this is going to be one that
we will have to swallow hard. And Madam Chair, at this point, I'm ready to vote on moving this out or
at the preference of the Chairman, if you'd like to have a continued discussion.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Member Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Madam Chair. You know, as disappointed as I am with this,
as Ms. Tavares pointed out, we're pass that point. It's pretty clear to me in looking at the drainage plan
that the intention here was to develop a drainage system. And I don't know that it would be even be
possible to put in a restroom because you have all this subterranean drainage there already. And so,
unless there's a sewer line close by that they could hook to I don't know if that's feasible. So, I'm
willing to yield to your direction on this but, to me, the damage is done already so you know we might
as well just move on. And I can't see the real point in asking them to put in a comfort station at this
point, unless you have strong feelings in that regard.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Members. Having heard your comments at this point, I'll reserve my
comments for the comment period. But the Chair would entertain a motion under PED-19 to waive the
park dedication requirements for the Kili Nahe Subdivision, and file this particular matter.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR JOHNSON: So it's been moved by Councilmember Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I think it's not the park dedication requirements that we're waiving.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: No, it is.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: It is?
CHAIR JOHNSON: It is the park dedication requirements, yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I thought it was the comfort station.
CHAIR JOHNSON: It's the restroom and it is the parking requirements, which would be their amenities that
come with the requirement for a pocket park.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But we are giving them credit for making this a park even though they're
not dedicating it to the County.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Let the Chair withdraw the motion without objection and I would entertain a
motion that the Parks and Economic Development Committee would approve the proposed resolution to
approve the waiver of requirements to provide comfort stations and parking for a privately owned and
maintained park in the Kili Nahe Subdivision in Napili, Maui.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: So move.
CHAIR JOHNSON: So it's been ...
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Second.
CHAIR JOHNSON: It's been moved by Councilmember Tavares; seconded by Councilmember Anderson.
Members, is there any further discussion? If you don't object, I would just like to put on the record that
I appreciate that the developer went through this. I think it has made me more convinced than ever that
the Council should, as Member Tavares alluded to, take the next step and not only revisit the park
assessments because there's some inequities but also as a result of this. At the beginning the process
have the Council involved in what takes place so that we can, through our review, establish some type of
cohesive policy and that is what my feeling about this particular item and seeing how this has come out.
I'm disappointed but this is not the first park that I have been disappointed with. What I envision on that
corner is a very nice landscaped area with a pretty sign saying Kili Nahe Subdivision or some nice
landscaping and trees. Something that I think would be more fitting for the area and would be more
appropriate for that particular use. I didn't notice any trees in the area either which would be really nice
if you're going to have something on that corner. But that's just my personal opinion, and I will not
force that on the Members of my Committee. So I respect what the Members' opinions are, and I will
be voting in support of this also because I feel that irrespective of my personal feelings, I have to go by
what was already negotiated as disgusting as it may be for me personally. So, Members, having said
that, are there any further comments? Yes, Member Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yes, thank you. During the break when I was speaking with our Corporation
Counsel, he showed me a section of the law which talks about a plan or after there is a conference with
the Parks Department that within 30 days it's supposed to be presented to the Councilor something like
that. Do you recall, Mr. Kim, that section you were looking at? But it applied only to something else.
It didn't apply to this.
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MR. KIM: Land dedicated ...
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah, land dedicated only. But I think perhaps we can look at changing that part of
the ordinance to include it so that we know that if there is going to be waivers of park dedication
requirements that those waivers be presented to us before they even start drawing the lines on the map.
And that way, I think we can avoid some of this particular problem because I know we did come across
something like this on another park that had to do with parking. And it had a restroom but it didn't have
parking. And we're doing it after the roads already paved and everything is all lined up and it was
another difficult situation that we were in. So I think that we have a mechanism here. We just need to
broaden that particular section to include any parks whether it's land dedicated or something coming up
so that we don't get this ... this way. And that the landowner knows what it is we're going to accept or
not accept and we do the resolution then so that in case this whole body changes and other group comes
in that they will at least have had all their approvals in place prior to their beginning.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And that really is the way that the Chair feels that we can address this continual thorn in
our side because this is not the first project that we have had problems with because it's not in our
control. So, Members, is their anything further staff that we need?
Members, at this point, the Chair will call for the vote. All those in favor please signify by saying aye?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Are there any "nays"? The Chair votes "aye", therefore, it will pass four with one
excused on to the full Council for acceptance. Thank you, Mr. Matsui, and I think you've heard our
comments. Thank you, Mr. Buck.
VOTE:

AYES:

Councilmembers Mateo and Anderson, Vice-Chair Tavares,
and Chair Johnson.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

EXC.:

Councilmember Carroll.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

ADOPT REVISED RESOLUTION AND FILE COMMUNICATION.

CHAIR JOHNSON: The next item on the agenda, Members, do you need a brief recess or are you alright? We
had a little bit of a recess but I don't know if you were able to take advantage.
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VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I didn't go anywhere.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, would you like a break? Members, five-minutes recess subject to the call of the
Chair.
RECESS:

2:36 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:43 p.m.

. .. (end of tape, start 2A) . ..

CHAIR JOHNSON: The Parks and Economic Development Committee meeting of September 14, 2006 will
come back into order. Members, the next item on our agenda--and I realize the clock is ticking because
we have Housing and Human Concerns dealing with their issue at 3 :30.

PED-23

lAO THEATRE REPORT (e.c. No. 05-376)

CHAIR JOHNSON: Our next item and our final item is Parks and Economic Development No. 23, which is our
lao Theatre Report. The Committee is in receipt of County Communication No. 05-376, from the Mayor,
transmitting a report entitled "lAO THEATRE REPORT: A COMMUNITY NEEDS ASSESSMENT
So
AND RECOMMENDATIONS FOR A MANAGEMENT STRUCTURE: AUGUST 2005".
Members, we have Ms. Lynn Araki-Regan with us this afternoon. We have three individuals, who are
signed up to testify on this measure; and so if there are no objections, at this point, we will begin public
testimony. You have three minutes of testimony with one minute to conclude. And our first testifier is
Ms. Darla Palmer, and she'll be followed by Ms. Jocelyn Perreira .

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..
MS. PALMER: Aloha, Council members. I'm Darla Palmer, Executive Director of Maui OnStage at the lao
Theatre. And we're providing testimony regarding the lao Theatre Community Needs Assessment and
subsequently these issues will enable a long term lease to be made for the lao Theatre. The Community
Needs Assessment, which was completed over a year ago, recommends that the lao Theatre should
remain a theatre but also incorporate diverse activities under long term management by a nonprofit
organization with experience in theatre operations.
Maui OnStage is a 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization celebrating its 32nd year of enriching the
community through performing arts programs. We've also been working quite well with County
Administration to implement over $100,000 in building improvement projects and I really appreciate the
diligence ofLynn Araki-Regan to keep the lao Theatre issues moving along. So, now, not only does the
building look and feel great with new paint and ventilation, but we're also assisting the community with
producing a whole host of programs. I don't know if you've noticed how busy the theatre is but it is
quite topping. We've also tripled our theatrical classes. We have a vibrant school internship program.
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We have many new programs, including new works for the stage, comedy, monthly video festival and
music events. We've also made provisions for business and community use of the theatre for groups
such as Wailuku Main Street and Tri-Isle Resource Center and Wailuku Community Association.
However, the lao Theatre is in dire need of major repair. I gave a presentation recently to the MRA and
some of the sides were quite disturbing. Basically, the floor of the lao Theatre is totally rotten and
there's other issues. It's not ADA accessible. No air conditioning. So it may be looking better and
more comfortable but we can't lose site that this building is desperately in need of renovation - not only
for aesthetics and comfort but also for safety of our people using the building.
Maui OnStage has proposed to spearhead a complete and historically sensitive renovation of the
facilities. But to do this, to acquire the financing to do this, we need to be in a long-term lease of the
building or be able to purchase the building to acquire the financing. So, we've run into a snag that I
think you're aware of regarding the State Concession Law, which potentially would limit a lease on the
lao Theatre or any nonprofit that wants to do it. We're trying to do it to 15 years. So I have a couple of
comments on that and a couple of requests.
First of all, please understand that financing the redevelopment of the lao Theatre is not possible under a
IS-year lease. So, unless the County is willing to take it on in its entirety, that's a real problem.
MS. ESPELETA: Three minutes.
MS. PALMER: The County has many other properties under long-term lease to nonprofits including the
neighboring Lokahi Pacific project, Maui Arts and Cultural Center, Boys and Girls Club, Youth Centers,
all conducting similar business as lao Theatre. So we humbly request the Council's assistance to further
review the State Concession Law as it applies to the lao Theatre. The County made a previous request
to the State Attorney General specific to the lao Theatre Project and we haven't gotten a response back
on that. So that would be a very helpful thing to get done. Alternatively, we request that you review
with your Corporation Counsel the opportunity to exempt this project from State Concession Law based
on the fact that the County has many other nonprofits under long term lease on County property. If the
current decision is enforced, all of these leases will come under question. We look forward to working
with you to resolve these issues in order to preserve and maintain a historic landmark -- the lao Theatre
for the people ofMaui County. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Darla. Any questions for the testifier? Thank you very much, Darla. Our
next testifier is Ms. Jocelyn Perreira and she'll be followed by Mr. James Loux.
MS. PERREIRA: Good afternoon, Chair Johnson and Council members. My name is Jocelyn Perreira. I'm the
Executive Director for the Wailuku Main Street AssociationiTri-lsle Main Street Resource Center. We
are providing you testimony this afternoon about the lao Theatre Community Needs Assessment and
subsequent lease issues that will enable a long term plan to be made for the lao Theatre. The Wailuku
Main Street Association has a 20-year history of vigilance and support for the lao Theatre acquisition
and needed improvements. Our effort to save the lao Theatre is a hallmark of our accomplishments.
The Needs Assessment that was recently done recommends the theatre remain a theatre but incorporate
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a versatile amount of activities, including theatrical endeavors. Long term management by the, by a
reputable nonprofit organization is ideal and one that may have experience in theatre operations.
Although the lao Theatre received significant rehabilitation after its acquisition in the mid-90s, it was to
make the building and keep the building structurally sound. Continued maintenance and major repairs
will be necessary so that this 1927 building will remain functional and versatile.
The Concession Law that limits a lease on lao Theatre for this kind of endeavors to take on the mass
amount of work that needs to be done is both challenging and difficult, if not impossible. Extending the
lease would make for a better public private partnership.
We ask for your assistance to further the review of the State Concession Law. We cannot believe we
don't have an answer yet after we've been long awaiting this because it unfairly limits the term of the
lease. Wailuku Main Street continues to remain available to work with the theatre lessee to complete a
historically sensitive renovation of the facility. We do not, however, support outright purchase because
we believe that the lao Theatre must remain a public asset. Therefore, you either amend the State
Concession Law or you exempt this project so that the truly public private community based project can
move forward. Your assistance is needed, your guidance and your support because this is a facility that
is a public asset that belongs not only to the Wailuku community but indeed all of our Maui County to
share and celebrate the endeavors and the successes of the long piece of important ... it is a project that
exemplifies a capsulated history of the evolutionary efforts and it is an important piece of Maui
County's history. And we thank you for your kindness and efforts in this behalf.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Jocelyn. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none. Thank you
very much. Our final testifier is Mr. James Loux.
MR. LOUX: Good afternoon, Madam Chair. I'm James Loux. I'm Vice-President of the Board of Maui
OnStage and I'm here to add my comments to the concerns about the lease and the long term lease for
lao Theatre. I've been on the Board of lao Theatre or the Maui OnStage for over four years and over
that four years we've worked effectively with the County for maintaining and repairing the theatre. But
as has been mentioned, it's clearly a major renovation issue that's come to the front here. And obviously
after what 60, 70, 80 years the theatre needs major renovation. To get the funds to accomplish that we'll
require a long term lease or a long term interest, you know, whoever the grantee would be if the funds
were found from other entities. There are funds available through both federal and private sources, but
again, they're going to require a long term interest of whoever the grantee may be.
The Concession Law that's been identified, of course, if it's applied in this case, will in fact limit
whoever the grantee would be. And it would eliminate the possibility of bringing other sources offunds.
Other nonprofits of course in the County do have long term leases for similar applications. And in fact,
there will be a precedent set by saying that this situation was not available for long term lease. I know
the Humane Society has a 50-year lease for the County property. When I look at that, I can't understand
why the lao Theatre is somehow different. It would set a precedent and you have to consider the
fairness, of course, why the lao Theatre would be a facility that's somehow called out as separately. So,
the solution falls somewhere in the area of either an ownership variation or some sort of exemption.
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And, hopefully, the Council can find a way to make this an exemption. It would be the simplest way to
do it. There are other ownership issues that could to be discussed in terms of ownership of the building
versus ownership of the property. But, you know, the simplest way is probably going to be just to
exempt this lease because then it would not set a precedent for the other nonprofits who are presently
operating on County-owned property. And so I thank you for your attention and for your interests in
trying to resolve this. We really need to do something to get this theatre renovated. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Loux. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none. Thank
you very much, Mr. Loux. And that concludes our final testifier. At this point, Members, the Chair will
close public testimony if there's no objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS .

... END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..

CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, thank you, Members. This is our final item on the agenda. And we have Ms. Lynn
Araki-Regan and she's having trouble with her voice today so we're going to try to limit the number of
questions that we have to ask her. But I would like you, at this time, Ms. Araki-Regan, are you able to
just give a brief update on where we stand? Thank you.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair. Since we last discussed the issue oflao Theatre our
office received a formal legal opinion as you may have in front of you dated July 12, 2006, basically
stating in a nutshell that one, the County may lease out lao Theatre but under Hawaii Concession Laws
it's limited to leasing the property for no more than 15 years, as the testimony providers stated.
Alternatively, the opinion stated that to get around the IS-year limitation the County could allow MRA,
which is Maui Redevelopment Agency, to acquire the property by deed or long term lease and that MRA
could thereafter lease it to a nonprofit organization for a duration of75 years or less.
I guess the issue with the second alternative is that if the MRA acquires the property and MRA was to
thereafter lease the property, the lessee leasing the property from MRA would be given the option to
purchase the lease property during the first 20 years of the lease and during the balance of the term of
the lease shall have the first right refusal to purchase the lease property.
I come here today because as was discussed in the previous PED-I9 issue, we need to involve the
Council early on in the process. And before we take any action whether to work with State Legislators
to amend the Concession Laws or to simply, you know, enter into and do an RFP for a IS-year duration
alternatively, we want to involve the Council in the process. You are the policy makers and, you know,
I'm seeking your opinion and guidance before we move on. You may also, alternatively, be open to
MRA acquiring the property, you know, and providing an option for lao Theatre to be purchased. I'm
not sure. But I, as part of the Administration, you know, am here today to ask for some policy or some
input. It's frustrating, you know. I share the frustration of Darla and others because there have been
other long term leases to nonprofits, much, much longer than 15 years. And to have had this roadblock
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because of the Corp. Counsel's recent interpretation of the Hawaii Concession Laws has been a
stumbling block and has been frustrating. But I'm here because I'm seeking you to set some policy so
that we can move forward in the direction you want us to go. That's it.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you, Ms. Araki-Regan. Mr. Kim, do you have any comments on Corp. Counsel's
opinion at this point in time?
MR. KIM: No, ma'am.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, Members, any questions? I guess we'll start with Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Madam Chair. What initiated this Corp. Counsel opinion?
How was it initiated? What brought it up?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Well, when the County of Maui was contemplating purchasing One Main Plaza, there
was a request for a legal opinion from Corporation Counsel to the State Attorney General's Office as to
whether leases come under the Concession Laws. And there was a full-on opinion, which I may have, I
probably don't.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Ms. Araki-Regan, you mean leases that were currently held by tenants in
One Main Plaza.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: And whether those leases, wait now, there was an opinion ... here dated AprilS, 2005,
which basically came from the Department of Attorney General which stated that leases ... which stated
that leases that had the County purchased the One Main Plaza that the leases that were already in place
that the County would be subject to the Concession Laws, and there was a whole discussion as to what
constitutes a concession. And basically, it included leases between the County and other entities. And
based on this opinion dated AprilS, 2005, the Deputy Corporation Counsel, who was advising us at the
time, basically stated that based on this opinion from the Department of the Attorney General to Traci
Fujita Villarosa that lao Theatre, which was a subject of discussion during that meeting, would be
limited to a IS-year duration lease.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So then that leads us to the next question, and that is, all these other
leases, long-term leases that we have, that are out there on nonprofits and for profit organizations that
extend over that 15 year period. So, you know, Maui Arts and Cultural Center, I mean, even the Boys
and Girls Club they charge a fee. So I think before we make any decision on this we need to look at the
broader picture and see what the overall implications are. And perhaps in making this a broader issue
and how this could affect all of our lessees that perhaps we could convince the State to make an
amendment that would, in essence, exempt all these types of organizations that we do have leases with
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because it's totally unfair to expect people to invest large amount of money into something that they're
only going to have a IS-year guarantee on. So, I would request, Madam Chair, that we have, you know,
maybe have our Corporation Counsel address the issue in a bigger picture to the State Attorney
General's Office. And you know I'm sorry that that's going to open up a can or worms for all these
other people to have to deal with but we need to be consistent here. And just because this has come up
in regards to lao it's not fair to ignore the implications that it has on everybody else and then just treat
lao has a separate entity.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Well, I think because there was a request it was in the context of we have this one
situation but the outcome from this one situation will have ramifications and I don't have ... Staff, is the
letter that we actually sent, is that in our binder right now to the Attorney General? Just where is it in
our binder?
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Madam Chair, you sent a letter to the Attorney General on this?
CHAIR JOHNSON: I believe that a letter was sent from the County.
MS. ESPELETA: Madam Chair, it should be in the Members' binders.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: In regards to lao, you mean?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Ms. Araki-Regan, a letter was already transmitted that's correct, yes?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Right.
CHAIR JOHNSON: So, we're just waiting for a response. But in the interim and it was dated March 17, 2006,
so it is in there. Anyway, we did send the letter requesting guidance. I believe at this point in time it is
a bigger issue as you note.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But Madam Chair, I'm looking at the letter here and it's only addressing
lao Theatre. It's not informing him of the broader issue of Maui Arts and Cultural Center. I mean,
what, it takes us 20 minutes to list all the leases that we have out to nonprofit that this could be affecting.
And I think that that is what needs to be addressed, not specifically lao but the actual Concession Laws
and how it affects all of our nonprofits that have property lease from the County.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And that is really an issue. I'm happy to send a follow-up letter. Staff would be able to
do that and then include some examples of existing leases that we already have that have set precedent.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I would ask, Madam Chair, that not just a few examples but all of
the examples of long term leases that we have. I mean, there may be a few of them in there that don't
fall under their definition of concession which is basically the sale of goods of services but for the most
part, most of them do.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: I was just reminded by staff that there was, I believe, from Ms. Traci Fujita Villarosa a
correspondence involving the broader issue. Am I correct in that, Mr. Kim?
MR. KIM: Urn ... that I don't know at this time. I can't answer that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Staff, do you want to make the comment on the record?
MS. ESPELETA: Madam Chair, in my conversation with the Deputy Corporation Counsel, there was
correspondence sent out to the Attorney General's Office. I don't have a copy of the correspondence
with me. But it was regarding the broader issue, regarding the Concession Laws. The follow up letter
that you have in your binder dated March 17th is a follow up letter to that initial letter sent by the
Deputy Corporation Counsel specific to the lao Theatre.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, Members, if you would like, I will get a copy which I will provide to you ...
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I have it here.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh. Actually, Ms. Lynn Araki-Regan does have a copy of the original letter so we'll have
that distributed to the Members.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Actually, I wish it was ... Madam Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I wish it was a little bit more general. Actually, the memo dated January 30, 2006,
from Ms. Villarosa to Russell Tsuji specifically states specific circumstances where the County owns a
historic theatre in a redevelopment area. And then the other example was another circumstance, which
I'm dealing with in the Office of Economic Development, and that relates to the vacuum cooling plant
facility. We're being told that the lease between the County and Maui County Farm Bureau has to be 15
years or less as well based on the Concession Laws. So this memo specifically relates to two examples
only, not in general.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. And perhaps then, would it be helpful, Ms. Araki-Regan, if our Committee would
address the broader issue or would it be better coming from Corporation Counsel to list all of the leases
that we have and all of the circumstances because as was pointed out by Member Anderson, it's huge.
Would that be something, Ms. Araki-Regan, that would be helpful or no? I know you're seeking
direction as to what we can do right now.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Urn ... I personally think that it should come from Corporation Counsel but, I mean,
what's your thought, J. D.?
CHAIR JOHNSON: J.D. You don't want to make any extra work, I'm sure.
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MR. KIM: Oh, no. We've sent a letter and you know how long it takes them to answer our letter or we could
do a joint letter. That would be my suggestion.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. KIM: Because we haven't had a timely response.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Are there currently, let me ask you a question, are they ...
MR. KIM: If you read the 2005 Opinion from Russell Tsuji, he mentions other circumstances but he also
specifically said, since I wasn't asked I'm not going to answer.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay.
MR. KIM: And the 2005 letter specifically addressed commercially owned commercial property. It doesn't
address Parks property. It doesn't address Housing and Human Concerns' property or it doesn't concern
any property under OED. So, it would take some time for our office to gather all those circumstances
and conditions and have them go through it.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. The Chair has one question. Ifwe were to because precedent has been established
in many other areas, if we were to enter into a lease under the, I guess, past practices that have been
utilized in Maui County, such as, Boys and Girls Club, you know, other things that we've entered into,
long term leases, Maui Arts and Cultural Center. If we were to just simply advise that the Council
believes that it is appropriate and that there is some justification for an exemption in this particular
circumstance, do you believe that that is possible?
MR. KIM: It may well be that the opposite is true. I believe that the leases that we've entered into contained
several severability clauses which says if any part of the lease is found to be unlawful, they would be
severed and not affecting other parts of the lease or the agreement. So it may well be that those leases
would be terminated or cut short.
CHAIR JOHNSON: So, it would be okay so be careful what you ask for?
MR. KIM: Yes. I believe that's what Mr. Tsuji was referring to -let sleeping dogs lay, but he didn't say that.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah. And that, Members, is one of the down sides. May I ask one more question with
regard to the 15 years? If we entered into a IS-year lease with an option to renew for an additional 15
years, would that be another alternative?
MR. KIM: That would be but I don't know if any lending company would give the borrower a mortgage on
that or any type ofloan based on that contingency.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: That was one of my thoughts as to how we might approach this where there was a clause
contained that they had the right to renew and stipulate that the rent or whatever the amount that was
being charged would be a nominal ... I mean, just basically give assurance to whatever the lending
organization is that, that entity would have the right to renew that lease. I'm not sure. Mr. Kim.
MR. KIM: Well, I think the whole premise of the Concession Law is to give everyone equal ability to use State
land or government land. And so that's why there's a cap of 15 years. So you couldn't just point out to
one single nonprofit group or entity and allow them to use County land for over 15 years or State lands
for over 15 years.
CHAIR JOHNSON:
Anderson.

And I can understand that.

And I'm sorry for having interrupted you before, Ms.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: No, that's okay, Madam Chair. And I think we want to hear from our
former Parks Director on this too. You know, I think that you always want to look at the purpose and
intent of legislation. And I think that while the purpose and intent, and I'm only guessing ... (end of
tape, start 2B @ 3: 15 p.m.) . .. generally common sense falls in line with the purpose and intent which
would say that they limit 15 years to give everyone an equal shot. But that is on property that the
government maybe has already developed and the concessionaire is only coming in occupying the
property. They're not going in there and investing capital funds and improving it to the extent that we
are looking at for lao Theatre, even for Maui Cultural Center. Good God, they invested millions on that
land. So, I think that there might be a way of approaching the Legislature to pass new legislation that
would allow for capital investment. I mean, after all, if government isn't going to go in and invest the
money to bring the property up to useable quality, but we have private entities who are willing to do it,
then we certainly should have laws in place that would allow that. You know, and then there's always
going to be some kind of a severability clause or something that say that the entity goes in and invest
capital money to bring the property up to a certain level. And then 10 years, 15 years down the road the
organization breaks apart and there isn't adequate management, then there's always the opportunity for
government to come back in, reclaim the property, and then put in somebody else that's willing to
operate it at a high standard. So I'm just thinking that, you know, instead of playing a guessing game
we need to hit the issue head on with all of the examples out there so that they can see the whole
spectrum of how this affects us Countywide. And how it affects all these nonprofits that are doing such
wonderful work for the community as a whole and that I don't think the State Legislature meant to hold
back the possibility of utilizing these nonprofits on an ongoing basis to encourage them to invest money
to improve these properties. So, I mean, I look at this Concession Law as basically getting everybody a
chance at the hotdog stand down at Haunama Bay, you know, giving everybody an equal chance at that
kind of a concession. I don't think that this should be interpreted to fit everything, and if does, then we
need another law. And I can't imagine the State Legislature not responding to such a dire situation
when we bring to their attention how this is going to affect all these nonprofits because we certainly
can't limit the lao people now knowing what we know and then just turn our head the other way and let
sleeping dogs lie cause sooner or later it's going to come up.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair has a suggestion. One of the things that we're looking at and I believe
there's a cut off, I don't know if we're too late or not but we have our Legislative Package or our
recommendations for legislative changes that should be made. That is one thing that we could do is
basically have this Committee because of these concerns and a lot of them are under Parks. Many of
these leases are under Parks or surrounding parks. My suggestion would be, and we don't have it before
us today, but if there is consensus amongst the Committee members who are present, I would really like
to suggest that we draft some type of either legislation or a resolution urging the State to clarify this
issue and to provide the Counties with the opportunity to really make the decisions especially where the
nonprofits are concerned. Member Tavares, you had something?
VICE-CHAIR T AV ARES : Yeah, some of this already been covered by both you, Chair, and by Ms. Anderson.
I think we need to attack this at the source and the source is the State Legislature and this law. This
problem has come up and it came up with the MRA and the Wailuku Municipal Parking Lot and it's far
reaching our laws, these laws, in particular, were written prior to the day that we talked about
public/private partnerships, the day before we talked about Smart Growth principles and all of these
kinds of things. So it is really archaic at this point. I mean, first of all, we have a Home Rule issue
where we're grown up enough here in Maui County to be able to make our own decisions regarding
what we want to do with our County property because we're not going to be unfair, you know. And Ms.
Anderson is correct, concession is something where you just go and you do your thing. It's already
there. The County is responsible for the overall maintenance of the building as far as the outside and
this was part of the parks, in the Parks Department, the agreements that were made they were really
concessions. These things now we calling a lease a concession, I think is ludicrous. It is not. Because
there's nobody that is going to fund a IS-year operation like we've heard. We're hampered. The MRA
is hampered. Everybody is hampered. And so I think that we need to write some kind of legislation
now and find not only if we can put in our legislative package that's fine. Write the legislation now and
find some of our Maui County Representatives and Senators and ask them to co-sponsor a bill to review
this. And, you know, the best of all worlds would be if they would just say the Counties can do, they
can control their own concession and lease and license laws or whatever we want to do. But right now,
it doesn't make any sense. And the other part of it is, if we own the building, it's our land, we're
responsible, to me, for fixing it up. Do we have the millions of dollars that it's going to take to do some
of these projects or all of the projects? We don't. So when you enter into these leases, that's with the
thought in mind that these people have the time to get the funding, to get the financing, to be able to
upgrade facilities and to make it work for everyone. So, I think we do have to go to the source and have
whoever, Corporation Counsel probably draft a revision to that law and go that route 'cause we're just
going around in circles here. I mean, Ms Araki-Regan knows very well because she's been working for
years on that Wailuku Municipal Parking Lot thing. I surprised her hair is still black. But you know it
isn't helping anyone, and we're sitting here and our whole community is suffering because of this. It's
not just because couple of businesses in Wailuku don't have places to park. It's the whole community
because there is such potential here in Wailuku that we are not allowing to blossom because we've got
some archaic laws that are holding all of us back. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And if there are no objections because I think that many of these leases rests in the
purview of our Committee, I would very much like to be a part of the solution as opposed to being part
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of the problem. And I would be willing to work with Staff and Corporation Counsel and try to bring
something forward as quickly as possible to at least introduce. And it may not be necessarily approved
by this Committee. If you give me the authorization to move forward with this action, then at least we
will have something for consideration outside of this Committee it would probably be coming to the full
Council for some type of adoption or passing on either as a part of the legislative package or just
transmitting it as was suggested by Member Tavares to some key sponsors that would be willing to do
that. And I think that, that is the action item that I would just ask for your cooperation. I know that we
don't have something before us today but I think Ms. Araki-Regan is asking for help now, not later.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: So I can individually show you and of course, Member Carroll isn't here today what the
draft legislation once we do that is if . . . Mr. Kim, would it need to come back to the Committee for
some official action or can it be on behalf of the Committee be sent to the full Council?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Madam Chair, if! may interject.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I think that if we have somebody working on a draft bill for the Legislature, that
that can independently be sent to the Committee of the Whole under the Legislative Package. And I
think that would ... you know, we don't have to come here again and then go to COW .. I think we can
do it that way.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And that's what the Chair would prefer to do because time is of the essence. So, would
that be agreeable with you, Ms. Araki-Regan?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: That would be. I have another matter though with regard to this memo dated July lih.
This specifically relates to lao Theatre not all nonprofits. But because lao Theatre is in the Wailuku
Redevelopment area whether or not the Concession Laws are amended as you so wish, there is that other
option that because it's within the Wailuku Redevelopment area the Council has the power to allow
MRA to acquire the property and, thereafter, lease it for no more than 75 years. Is that something that
the Council, as policy makers, are not wishing for us ... for the Administration to proceed with? I need,
I want some direction, you know, because whether or not this Concession Law amendment takes place
there is this other route that if the Council so wishes to take, you know, we could explore more.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And I can only give you my personal opinion which is that the way that the opinion was
structured with regard to, if the MRA gets it that if they go beyond a certain term of the lease that it
would have to be sold, that's where I have a big problem because I would want the theatre to stay within
the ownership of the County. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yeah, I was just going to say that I would not be in favor of that at this
time.
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MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Maybe some day down the road when the MRA is well established and
has a track record it might be worth reconsidering it at that time but I would think at that time lao
Theatre would be well established and wouldn't need their support.
I was just going to mention, Madam Chair, that you know I appreciate going forward with the legislation
and I recognize that there's a time frame here but the legislation isn't going to get passed even if we go
forward with that isn't going to get passed for some months down the road. So I would request that you
ask Corporation Counsel, through this body, to draft a letter to the Attorney General's Office citing all
of the examples that we have here. Let's get that on the record. I mean, they're not going to come back
and say you've got to cancel all your leases that are beyond 15 years. I mean, they may, but if they do,
then that's all the more reason that we could, you know, substantiate the need for legislation to change
this law.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I have no problem with doing that, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I think it's very vital that we get that out on the record - how many leases
does this affects, and how many nonprofits that this affects? Because I don't think any nonprofit out
there wants to risk that somewhere down the road this Concession Law is going to be, you know,
flopped in front of them and affect their organization and their lease. So, I would request that ... and
maybe Corp. Counsel's opinion I respect if he doesn't think that's a wise thing to do. Maybe there's
another mechanism. But I do think that we need to get the list out there and make it very broad, not
specific so that we recognize the impact here.
CHAIR JOHNSON: The Chair is very happy to write that memo to Corporation Counsel and we'll try to
include everything that we're aware of. And I think probably Finance has most of the leases on file so
we should be able to get that information from them. Are there any comments with regards to Ms.
Araki-Regan's last question? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much, not a question but just a comment. I
understand the urgency for us to move as quickly as possible, and I understand the need for us to get this
letter done, and I understand the Chair's recommendation for documentation of a position by this body.
I also look at dates. I'm looking at dates that said, you know, when the question of One Main Plaza
came about the question of concession became an issue. Why the hell we wait more than a year now,
and we jeopardize a lot of our leases because the same question exist? I think you know it's about time
we start giving appropriate priorities on issues that are of importance to us and our nonprofits because
we're going to end up with things like this now. It's not only affecting lao Theatre. It's affecting a lot
of the other nonprofits as well. And if we knew about it then, we should have started to work a lot more
aggressively because the impact is great. Is the County in jeopardy of violation of law? And you come
before us and you ask us you like direction. Our direction is based on legalities. I am not an attorney.
The authors of the opinions should have also provided us a direction. So, Madam Chair, you know, I
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understand the urgency but I share my frustration because this has become business as usual, that's why
we're in a mess. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Member Tavares nothing. And the Chair would just say that there was an attempt to get
some kind of clarification a long while ago because I know that this item has actually been in our
Committee for quite some time. So we have made attempts, the Administration has made attempts.
Corporation Counsel has made attempts and you can't somehow get the State to always respond in a
timely fashion, which we ... I find, you know, personally, very frustrating. So, it's not that we're not
making the attempt but because out of sheer frustration now at this point that we're not getting
responses. We are going to take the bull by the horn so to speak and move forward with these letters
and see if we can hopefully get some sponsorship by our State Legislators to actually do something if
we're not getting responses from AG. So at this point, Members, if there's no objections, the Chair will
work with staff and Corporation Counsel to do the two letters or actually it won't be a letter. It will be a
letter to Corporation Counsel and then work on some type of amendment to the State legislation which
could then be introduced in the Committee of the Whole or to the Council as part of our Legislative
Package. Are there any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: ANDERSON, JOHNSON, MATEO,
AND TAVARES)
CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, at this point, I will also keep this item in Committee because there may be
subsequent developments that we need to come back about, so if there are no objections because
Housing and Human Concerns will be meeting shortly, this item will be deferred. And are there any
other announcements? Seeing none, I'd like to thank everyone for their participation and this meeting of
Parks and Economic Development is adjourned.

ACTION:

DEFER.

ADJOURN: 3:32 p.m.
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